
KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall

March 3, 2022
7:00 PM

  
 ROLL CALL
  
 PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
  
 MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING
 • February 17, 2022
  
A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS
 1. Public Hearing - Capital Improvement Program - 2023 - 2029
  
B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS
 1. Confirmation

 Energy and Climate Committee

  
C. COMMUNICATIONS
 1. Dana D'Arcangelo/Eversource Energy - Requesting Permission to 

Remove Trees on Scenic Roads
 2. Edward Coppola - Expressing his Concern over Local Wildlife and Asking 

that the City Council Consider Measures to Minimize the Number of Birds 
and Small Animals that Domestic Cats Kill withTheir  Free-range Hunting 
Habits in Keene Neighborhoods 

  
D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES
 1. Harris Center for Conservation Education – Request to Temporarily Close 

Jordan Road For Up to Six Nights in March and April – Migrating 
Amphibians
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 2. New Hampshire Department of Justice Grant Acceptance - Fire 
Department

 3. Downtown Infrastructure Improvements and Reconstruction Project - 
Consultant Selection - Public Works Department

  
E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS
  
F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS
  
G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS
  
H. REPORTS - MORE TIME
 1. Loretta Simonds – Damage to a Sewer Line and House Foundation at 79 

Woodburn Street and a Request to Remove a Nearby City Tree
  
I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING
  
J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING
  
K. RESOLUTIONS
 1. Relating to the Appropriation of Funds for the Winchester Street By-Pass 

Project

 Resolution R-2022-03
 Resolution R-2022-04

 2. Relating to the Appropriation of Funds for the Thompson Road Repair and 
Stabilization Project

 Resolution R-2022-05

 3. Council Policy: Relating to the Legislative Process 

 Resolution R-2022-06

  
 NON PUBLIC SESSION
  
 ADJOURNMENT
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #B.1.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Mayor George S. Hansel
  

Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk
  

Subject: Confirmation

 Energy and Climate Committee

  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Voted unanimously to confirm the nomination.

In City Council February 17, 2022.
Tabled the nomination until the next regular meeting.
 
Recommendation:
 
Attachments:
1. Edmunds, Linsey_Redacted
 
Background:
I hereby nominate the following individual to serve on the designated board or commission:
 
Energy & Climate Committee
Linsey Edmunds Term to expire Dec. 31, 2023
489 Windy Row, Peterborough
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From: helpdesk@ci.keene.nh.us <helpdesk@ci.keene.nh.us> on behalf of City of Keene 
<helpdesk@ci.keene.nh.us> 
Sent: Thursday, February 3, 2022 9:10 AM 
To: Helen Mattson 
Cc: Patty Little; Terri Hood 
Subject: Interested in serving on a City Board or Commission  
  
<p>Submitted on Thu, 02/03/2022 - 09:10</p> 
<p>Submitted values are:</p> 
First Name: 
Linsey 
 
Last Name: 
Edmunds 
 
Address 
Work:  
229 Main Street 
Keene, NH 03435 
 
Home: 
489 Windy Row  
Peterborough, NH 03458 
 
How long have you resided in Keene? 
I've worked in Keene for nearly three years, I reside in Peterborough. 
 
Email: 
linsey.edmunds@keene.edu 
 
Cell Phone: 

 
 
Employer: 
Keene State College 
 
Occupation: 
Sustainability Coordinator  
 
Retired 
No 
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Please list any organizations, groups, or other committees you are involved in 
None, yet! 
 
Have you ever served on a public body before? 
No 
 
Please select the Boards or Commissions you would be interested in serving on: 
Energy and Climate Committee 
 
Please share what your interests are and your background or any skill sets that may apply. 
As the Sustainability Coordinator for Keene State College I am actively working on initiatives to 
reduce Keene State's carbon footprint. I'm currently overseeing student interns as they 
complete a greenhouse gas inventory of Keene State. I am actively engaged with energy data 
management and interpretation, as well as responsible for putting forth energy savings and 
sustainability focused initiatives for the college.  
 
Why are you interested in serving on this committee 
Working in conjunction with the City of Keene through the Energy and Climate Committee is an 
important aspect of my work to further sustainability and achieve our ambitious climate goals, 
for both the college and the region. I believe Keene State can apply lessons from the Energy and 
Climate Committee in our own efforts to build a Climate Action Plan and achieve carbon 
neutrality. 
 
Please provide 2 personal references:  
Mari Brunner 
mbrunner@keenenh.gov 
(603) 352-5440 
 
References #2: 
Marc Doyon 
mdoyon@keene.edu 
603-358-2203 
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #C.1.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Dana D'Arcangelo
  

Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk
  

Subject: Dana D'Arcangelo/Eversource Energy - Requesting Permission to Remove 
Trees on Scenic Roads

  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.  The Mayor set a 
joint public hearing with the City Council and Conservation Commission for April 7, 2022 at 
7:00 PM.
 
Recommendation:
 
Attachments:
1. Keene Scenic Road Hearing Request Rev 2-25-2022
2. Keene Scenic Roads Tree Removal List (003)
 
Background:
Eversource Energy is requesting that a joint public hearing be scheduled with the Conservation 
Commission regarding their request to remove trees on various scenic roads in the City, which 
include Concord Road, Concord Hill Road, Moore Farm Road, and Nims Road.
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13 Legends Dr. 
Hooksett, NH 03106 

 

 

 
February 22, 2022 

 
City of Keene 
3 Washington St 
Keene, NH 03431 
 
 
Dear City Council and Conservation Commission: 
 
 This letter is to inform the City of Keene that Eversource is planning to trim trees 
and remove hazardous trees around its power lines within the city.  This work is 
necessary to ensure the safe distribution of power and to improve reliability of electric 
service for our customers.  
 
 According to Eversource records Concord Road, Concord Hill Road, Moore Farm 
Road and Nims Road have been designated as scenic roads by the city.  
 

Eversource tree trimming specifications call for removal of brush and limbs less 
than four inches in diameter which are located within eight feet to the side of, ten feet 
below or fifteen feet above conductors. Eversource has also conducted a hazard tree 
assessment of trees that are dead, rotted, diseased or otherwise defective. Eversource 
requires permission from the city and property owner to trim or cut down trees within the 
public right of way of a scenic road.  

 
Eversource has contracted with Asplundh Tree Expert Company to perform the 

actual trimming of trees.  Eversource requires that our trimming contractors contact each 
landowner where trees are to be trimmed prior to commencement of work on that 
property.  Individual concerns will be addressed at this time. All work will be performed 
in accordance with accepted arboricultural standards. All brush and limbs cut on roadside 
locations will be chipped. Logs will be left on site, out of the roads and drainage. 

 
Please consider this letter to be a request from Eversource for a public hearing for 

the trimming of trees and removal of hazard trees on these scenic roads within the 
proposed work area pursuant to RSA 231:158.  Please inform this office of the time and 
place of said meeting so that we may have a representative present.   
 

If you have any questions or comments, please feel free to contact me by e-mail at 
Dane.Darcangelo@eversource.com or telephone at 603-303-6199. 
 
 Thank you for your concern and assistance. 
 
       Respectfully, 
 

Dane D’Arcangelo 
Arborist - Eversource Energy 
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1

Eversource Tree Removal List Scenic Roads Keene NH
Updated 2/22/2022

 Tree # Property Address Pole # Description

1 Nims rd 133/9 to 11 22'' Hemlcok woodpecker holes 

2 Nims rd 133/9 to 11 11'' Sugar maple rotted trunk 

3 Nims rd 133/11 Across 21'' Pine woodpecker holes 

4 Nims rd 133/11 to 12 8'' Pine dead

5 Nims rd 133/12 to 13 15'' Pine rotted trunk

6 Concord rd 129/37 to 38 10.5'' Red maple sapwood rot 

7 Concord rd 129/36 12.5'' Ash stem rotted 

8 Concord rd 129/27 to 28 12'' Pine dead 

9 Concord rd 129/27 to 28 10'' Pine dead 

10 Concord rd 129/25 to 26 31'' Hemlock woodpecker holes 

11 Moore Rd 132/1 t0 129/50 12.5'' Locust rotted trunk 

12 Moore Rd 132/1 to 129/50 13.5'' Locust rotted trunk 
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #C.2.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Edward Coppola
  

Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk
  

Subject: Edward Coppola - Expressing his Concern over Local Wildlife and Asking 
that the City Council Consider Measures to Minimize the Number of Birds 
and Small Animals that Domestic Cats Kill withTheir  Free-range Hunting 
Habits in Keene Neighborhoods 

  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.
 
Recommendation:
 
Attachments:
1. Communication_Coppola
 
Background:
Mr. Coppola is asking that the City Council consider the following measures to minimize the number 
of birds and small animals that domestic cats kill - such as the licensing of cats, taking steps to 
control cats from wandering onto other private landowners' yards; requiring that cat owners provide 
bells or multi-colored "scarves" to alert wildlife of the presence of a cat and advising property owners 
of their rights regarding cats hunting on their property.
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #D.1.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Municipal Facilities, Services and Infrastructure Committee, Standing Committee
  

Through:
  

Subject: Harris Center for Conservation Education – Request to Temporarily Close 
Jordan Road For Up to Six Nights in March and April – Migrating 
Amphibians

  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.
 
Recommendation:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee recommends the 
City Council authorize the closing of Jordan Road from Concord Road to Peg Shop Road for up to six 
nights in March and April that are coordinated with City staff when conditions are favorable for 
amphibian migration.  City staff may cancel the closure and/or reopen the road at any time if deemed 
necessary for the convenience and safety of the public.  Further, future requests for the closing of 
Jordan Road for amphibian migration are administratively handled by the City Manager.
 
Attachments:
None
 
Background:
Chair Greenwald asked to hear from the petitioner.

Brett Amy Thelen of 83 Kings Highway in Hancock, NH, stated that she is the Science Director at the 
Harris Center for Conservation Education.  She continued that some members of the Committee are 
familiar with the Salamander Crossing Brigade program, which is a volunteer effort the Harris Center 
has been coordinating for more than 15 years.  It is focused on the spring amphibian migration, a 
natural phenomenon when thousands of salamanders and frogs migrate to their breeding 
wetlands.  In places where they have to cross roads, roadkill is a serious conservation concern.  Over 
the years, the Harris Center has trained more than 1,500 volunteers throughout the Monadnock 
region to go out on these rainy, spring nights to move amphibians across the road by hand, to 
prevent them from getting hit by cars.  The volunteers keep count of the amphibians too, so the 
Harris Center has data about where the “crossing hot spots” are and which species are there.  In 
Keene, the biggest crossing sites are North Lincoln Street and Jordan Road.  At North Lincoln Street, 
the Harris Center has been working with the City since 2018 to close the road on nights when they 
think there will be a significant amphibian migration, for the safety of those amphibians and to create 
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a safe place for families to come watch this incredible spectacle.  That has been a successful 
effort.  During these three seasons, they have ensured the safe passage of nearly 6,000 individual 
amphibians at North Lincoln Street.  Many people have come to see it.

Ms. Thelen continued that the next logical step is to think about the Jordan Road crossing site.  It has 
fewer individual amphibians but is notable due to the presence of the Jefferson complex salamander, 
which is a species of conservation concern in NH, designated by NH Fish and Game as a “Species of 
Greatest Conservation Need.”  These Jefferson salamanders do not occur at the North Lincoln Street 
crossing.  The Harris Center is seeking permission to expand these amphibian detours up to Jordan 
Road in the same way that they have done on North Lincoln Street.  One exception is that Jordan 
Road cannot be closed entirely, the way that North Lincoln Street is.  With North Lincoln Street, 
emergency vehicles can remove the barricade if needed; otherwise, no cars are coming 
through.  Jordan Road has residents who need to be able to get to their homes, so the Harris Center 
requests it be closed to through traffic.  As a result, they would not encourage members of the public 
or families to come there, for safety concerns.  They would just have the trained volunteers, in proper 
safety attire, at that site.  North Lincoln Street would still be a place where families could come to see 
the migration.

Chair Greenwald asked if the Harris Center would do any public information for the residents on 
Jordan Road, such as telling them to go on Concord Road instead.  Ms. Thelen replied that they 
could.  She continued that this was first proposed in 2020, and then COVID-19 happened, and from 
an emergency management perspective, they were not sure about gathering on the road themselves 
for the amphibian crossing.  They canceled it due to COVID-19.  At that time, they did send a letter to 
all the residents on Jordan Road with some information about what the closures would entail.  The 
Harris Center could do that again, if the MSFI Committee requests that.  They would need the City to 
give them the current list of residents and their mailing addresses.

Chair Greenwald replied that it is not that many homes.  He continued that if the Harris Center gets 
something to their mailboxes, he is sure the residents would cooperate.

Chair Greenwald asked if the Committee had any more questions or comments.  Hearing none, he 
asked to hear from staff.  Public Works Director Kürt Blomquist asked Duncan Watson, Assistant 
Public Works Director, to speak.

Duncan Watson stated that staff has been working with the Harris Center for a number of years, 
getting the North Lincoln Street program to be successful.  He continued that not only is it good for 
the amphibians, of course, but it has been great for the citizens who are interested in amphibians and 
their migratory patterns to learn about them on site.  As Ms. Thelen mentioned, Jordan Road was the 
next logical step.  They have spoken with the Keene Police Department to get the KPD’s concerns 
about the detours, assuring them and the Fire Department that the proposed detours would not 
hinder emergency vehicle access in any way.  The public education campaign and the notification 
would extend not just to the Jordan Road residents, but also the normal social media channels to let 
people know, because the circumstances of the amphibian crossing coincide with a certain type of 
weather.  It needs to be a rainy night, with a temperature of over 50 degrees, and amphibians always 
do their crossing after dark.  Ms. Thelen gave the statistic about how many amphibians have been 
counted, but that is how many were counted while the volunteers were there.  Mr Watson noted he 
does not know if they extrapolated the data.  The volunteers may go home around midnight, but more 
amphibians continue to cross throughout the course of the night.  Many thousands of amphibians are 
saved by , and he thinks that is something for Keene to be proud of.

Chair Greenwald stated that he lives on the corner of Jordan Road, and it is so meaningful to see all 
of these children and parents there with their flashlights, in the rain, looking for these tiny 
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salamanders.  He continued that it is very life affirming.  He asked if there was any further comment 
from the public or the Committee.  Hearing none, he asked for a motion.

Councilor Filiault made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Workman.

On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee recommends the 
City Council authorize the closing of Jordan Road from Concord Road to Peg Shop Road for up to six 
nights in March and April that are coordinated with City staff when conditions are favorable for 
amphibian migration.  City staff may cancel the closure and/or reopen the road at any time if deemed 
necessary for the convenience and safety of the public.  Further, future requests for the closing of 
Jordan Road for amphibian migration are administratively handled by the City Manager.

Councilor Williams stated that he thanked Ms. Thelen and the Harris Center for everything they have 
done for amphibians in Keene.  He continued that his mother had sent him articles from the 
Washington Post that highlighted this program that goes on in Keene.  This is nationally recognized 
and very special.  He is a neighbor of North Lincoln Street, and recommends that anyone, especially 
people with children, go down and participate in this activity.  
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #D.2.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee
  

Through:
  

Subject: New Hampshire Department of Justice Grant Acceptance - Fire Department
  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.
 
Recommendation:
On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends to the full City 
Council the acceptance of the New Hampshire Department of Justice Grant awarded to the Keene 
Fire Department totaling $84,425 and to allow the City Manager to do all things necessary for the 
acceptance and execution of the grant.
 
Attachments:
None
 
Background:
Deputy Fire Chief Donald Farquhar addressed the Committee first and stated the Fire Department 
applied for a Department of Justice Grant in the amount of $84,425 to be used specifically to offset 
overtime costs associated with extra cost of staffing due to the Covid 19 pandemic response. The 
Deputy Chief stated the Department has received this grant and they are asking for acceptance of 
this grant.

The City Manager reminded the Committee about the 10th person that was added to the shift and 
this position has been extended to the end of the fiscal year and this grant will also help to offset that 
cost.

Councilor Lake made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Madison.

On a 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends to the full City 
Council the acceptance of the New Hampshire Department of Justice Grant awarded to the Keene 
Fire Department totaling $84,425 and to allow the City Manager to do all things necessary for the 
acceptance and execution of the grant.
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #D.3.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee, Standing Committee
  

Through:
  

Subject: Downtown Infrastructure Improvements and Reconstruction Project - 
Consultant Selection - Public Works Department

  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.
 
Recommendation:
On a vote of 5-0, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute professional service 
contracts for engineering, technical, and construction services with Stantec Consulting Services, Inc. 
for the Downtown Infrastructure Improvements and Reconstruction Project. Further, if the City cannot 
come to an agreement, the City Manager is authorized to move to the second highest ranked 
proposer.
 
Attachments:
None
 
Background:
Public Works Director/Emergency Management Director Kurt Blomquist addressed the Committee 
and stated the City has issued a request for qualifications for firms to provide engineering and 
technical services for the downtown infrastructure project. He explained this project would look at the 
downtown starting in the Central Square area moving down Main Street to about the Water Street, 
Railroad Street and Gilbo Avenue area. He indicated the main focus of the project is the replacement 
of the sewer system infrastructure which ranges anywhere from the 1890’s to the 1930’s.  

The City received 2 proposals from the firms of Stantech Consulting Services and Weston and 
Samson. A Review Committee consisting of City staff reviewed the proposals and recommended 
moving forward with interviews with both firms. The firms were interviewed based on their 
qualifications, number of projects they had completed as a firm.  The Review Committee also 
considered the firms understanding and approach to the project as well as the resources and their 
overall availability to perform the work.

Mr. Blomquist stated after performing the interviews, the team unanimously recommended moving 
forward with Stantech Consulting Services as the preferred consultant. He indicated they had a 
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number of things that brought the firm to the top of the review. They have a team that has done a 
number of projects in downtowns in the State. One of their members is a former City Engineer. They 
also talked about some unique approaches such as no dig options for utilities to expedite the work 
and minimize disruption.  Another aspect the committee liked is the firm being upfront about the need 
to have communications at all levels within the community and stakeholders along with the greater 
community audience because this project affects the entire community.

Chair Powers asked whether this firm has done work for the City in the past. Mr. Blomquist answered 
in the affirmative. Councilor Remy asked for the cities this firm has done work in. Mr. Blomquist 
stated they have done work for Concord, Cambridge, and a number of other communities, both in 
New Hampshire and New England.

Councilor Madison made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Remy.

On a vote of 5-0, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute professional service 
contracts for engineering, technical, and construction services with Stantec Consulting Services, Inc. 
for the Downtown Infrastructure Improvements and Reconstruction Project. Further, if the City cannot 
come to an agreement, the City Manager is authorized to move to the second highest ranked 
proposer.

In response to a concern from Councilor Remy about the scope of the project extending out to 
construction; Mr. Blomquist stated this authorization is for construction services, but not necessarily 
for the construction project.  He continued that this motion would only authorize the engineering 
services.   The construction project - once it is bid - would go through the bid process.  

Page 31 of 43



CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #H.1.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Municipal Facilities, Services and Infrastructure Committee, Standing Committee
  

Through:
  

Subject: Loretta Simonds – Damage to a Sewer Line and House Foundation at 79 
Woodburn Street and a Request to Remove a Nearby City Tree

  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
More time granted.
 
Recommendation:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee recommends the 
communication from  Loretta Simonds requesting the removal of a City tree be placed on more time. 
 
Attachments:
None
 
Background:
Chair Greenwald returned to the first agenda item, stating that he saw that Loretta Simonds is not 
present.  He recognized City staff.

Mr. Blomquist stated that he had the opportunity to go visit Ms. Simonds and look at the situation.  He 
continued that he would like to note that the home is up for sale.  He has also been contacted by 
potential buyers.  His recommendation this evening is to place this item on more time, to evaluate .  If 
the tree is considered for removal, he needs to look at it and see whether it is healthy or not.  Also, 
there may be a change in property ownership.

Chair Greenwald stated that he would like to note that the tree is more than 20 feet from the 
house.  He continued that Ms. Simonds is not present, so as much as he dislikes placing items on 
more time, this is a time to do that.  He asked for a motion.

Councilor Roberts made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Williams.  

On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee recommended the 
communication from Loretta Simonds requesting the removal of a City tree be placed on more time.

Councilor Williams stated he would love to hear about potential replacements for a street tree in that area if Mr. 
Blomquist looks at this tree and determines that it should be removed.
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #K.1.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Donald Lussier, City Engineer
  

Through: Kurt Blomquist, ACM/Public Works Director
Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager

  

Subject: Relating to the Appropriation of Funds for the Winchester Street By-Pass 
Project

 Resolution R-2022-03
 Resolution R-2022-04

  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.
 
Recommendation:

Recommend that Resolutions R-2022-03 and R-2022-04 be referred to the Finance, Organization 
and Personnel Committee for their consideration and recommendation.
 
Attachments:
1. Resolution R-2022-03_referral
2. Resolution R-2022-04_referral
 
Background:

In 2012, the Keene City Council adopted the FY13-FY19 Capital Improvement Program, which contemplated 
improvements to Winchester Street corridor, between Rt. 101 and the Pearl St. / Island St. intersection as part of 
the State Bypass Improvement Program.  Additional funds were appropriated to this project through the FY14, FY19 
and FY20 Capital Improvement Programs.  This project is funded with 80% federal transportation funds and 20% 
local match. Certain water and sewer upgrades are not eligible for federal funding and are paid 100% by local 
ratepayer funds.

Design of the project began in early 2016.  The City Council selected the “roundabout alternative” for the project on 
February 2, 2017.  Final plans and specifications were approved by the NHDOT on August 24, 2021.  The project was 
advertised for construction on September 1, 2021 and bids were received on December 30, 2021.
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To date, the City Council has appropriated a total of $2,194,191 for the Winchester Street project.  This total includes 
appropriations from the General Fund ($1,583,400), Water Fund ($250,500) and Sewer Fund ($360,291).  Based on 
the actual final costs of design, anticipated costs for property acquisition and the low bid price for construction, the 
total cost of the project is estimated to be $11,618,442.  The City’s share of the total cost is estimated to be 
$2,722,170.  This amount exceeds currently available funding.  A breakdown of the City’s share is provided in the 
table below:

 Budget Actual / Anticipated Excess (Shortage)

Design Phase $ 187,400 $ 203,109 ($ 15,709)

Right-of Way Phase $ 76,000 $ 143,841 ($67,841)

Construction    

General Fund 1,320,000 $ 1,820,450 (500,450)

Water Fund 250,500 $ 400,500 ($ 150,000)

Sewer Fund 360,291 $ 154,270 $ 206,021

Total Construction 1,930,791 2,375,220 ($ 444,429)

Project Total 2,194,191 2,722,170 ($ 527,979)*

* Please note that the Project Total shortage shown in the table above is less than the total appropriations requested 
in the attached resolutions due to the sewer work being under budget.

Resolution R-2022-03 would appropriate an additional $584,000 from the General Fund through debt funding.  This 
sum would provide sufficient funding to cover the current known costs and provide a small contingency (4.6%) to 
cover changes that may occur during construction.

Resolution R-2022-04 would appropriate $150,000 from the Water Infrastructure Capital Reserve. 
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #K.2.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Donald Lussier, City Engineer
  

Through: Kurt Blomquist, ACM/Public Works Director
Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager

  

Subject: Relating to the Appropriation of Funds for the Thompson Road Repair and 
Stabilization Project

 Resolution R-2022-05

  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.
 
Recommendation:
Recommend that Resolution R-2022-05 be referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel 
Committee for their consideration and recommendation.
 
Attachments:
1. Resolution R-2022-05_referral
 
Background:
Thompson Road is a dead-end street in the southeastern corner of the city.  The road serves 5 single-family homes 
and a number of undeveloped parcels.  In the fall of 2019, Public Works staff observed pavement cracking and 
settling along the steep embankment adjacent to Thompson Road. To prevent further deterioration, a row of 
concrete barriers were installed along the edge of the roadway while more extensive investigations were 
undertaken.

In the spring of 2020, the City hired a geotechnical engineer to perform test borings and evaluate the stability of 
the embankment that supports the road.  That evaluation was completed in June of 2020 and found that the slope 
was “marginally stable” but did not have the minimum recommended factor of safety for geotechnical 
stability.  The consultant was asked to develop conceptual level alternatives for stabilizing the slope, along with 
associated cost estimates. These alternatives were submitted to the City in October 2020.  City staff also 
developed alternatives for discontinuing the existing roadway and providing access to this neighborhood via an 
alternative route.
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The two options (i.e., reconstruct in the current location or relocate the road) were presented to the Municipal 
Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee on January 27, 2021.  The advantages and disadvantages of each 
option along with the range of expected costs were discussed.  The table below provides a summary:

Option #1 – Reconstruct in Place
Advantages:

 Less property impacts

 Potential to widen road

 Existing water main 
remains in Right-of-Way

Disadvantages:

 Road remains steep 

 Difficult winter 
maintenance

 Cost

 

Estimated Cost:
$850K - $1.3M

Option #2 – Relocate Road
Advantages:

 Long-term maintenance is 
simpler

 

Disadvantages:

 Substantial property 
impacts

 Water main will be 
difficult to access

 Cost

 

Estimated Cost:
$1.3M

 

Relocating the roadway was expected to have a cost similar to reconstructing the current location and would 
present significant property impacts.  Therefore, staff recommended that the City develop plans to reconstruct the 
roadway in place.  Since this is the only access available for the property owners, the cost estimate includes 
temporary construction in order to provide access to the neighborhood during the work.  Staff also recommended 
that this temporary widening be made permanent to provide a finished roadway with two 9-foot travel lanes 
(increased from the current total width of about 12.5 feet).  This accounts for the range of pricing listed for option 
1 above.

During the presentation of these options, staff suggested that the project be programmed for future funding as 
part of the FY23 – FY29 Capital Improvement Program.  While the CIP was being developed in the fall of 2021, 
residents of the neighborhood asked Public Works to re-inspect the roadway.  Between the spring and fall of 2021, 
areas along the eastern edge of the roadway were observed to settle as much as 8 inches.  It became clear that the 
settlement first observed in 2019 is now accelerating and must be addressed sooner than originally 
anticipated.  For that reason, funding for this work was not included in the FY23 CIP.  Instead, staff requests that 
funds be appropriated immediately to begin detailed design of the reconstruction.  Resolution R-2022-05 will 
appropriate $210,000 from the unallocated fund balance to complete survey, engineering design and property 
acquisition.  Additional funds will be requested for the construction phase once a final project budget is 
determined.
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CITY OF KEENE
NEW HAMPSHIRE

ITEM #K.3.

   
Meeting Date: March 3, 2022
  

To: Mayor and Keene City Council
  

From: Mayor George S. Hansel
  

Through: Patricia Little, City Clerk
  

Subject: Council Policy: Relating to the Legislative Process

 Resolution R-2022-06

  
 
Council Action:
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.
 
Recommendation:
 
Attachments:
1. Resolution R-2022-06_referral
 
Background:
This Council Policy on the legislative process clarifies what legislative initiatives or agency rules are 
within the purview of the City Council.  It provides that legislative initiatives that do not have a direct 
local impact (administrative, community planning, budgetary and service delivery levels) shall be 
placed in the Council mailboxes for their information and not be placed before the City Council for 
their consideration.

Page 41 of 43



Page 42 of 43



Page 43 of 43

hfitz-simon_6
Typewritten Text
In City Council March 3, 2022.
Referred to the Finance, Organization
and Personnel Committee.

hfitz-simon_7
Typewritten Text
City Clerk


	 ROLL CALL
	 PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
	 MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING
	 February 17, 2022
	02-17-2022 minutes


	A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS
	1. Public Hearing - Capital Improvement Program - 202
	Public Hearing Notice


	B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS
	1. ConfirmationEnergy and Climate Committee
	Cover Sheet
	Edmunds, Linsey_Redacted


	C. COMMUNICATIONS
	1. Dana D'Arcangelo/Eversource Energy - Requesting Pe
	Cover Sheet
	Keene Scenic Road Hearing Request Rev 2-25-2022
	Keene Scenic Roads Tree Removal List (003)

	2. Edward Coppola - Expressing his Concern over Local
	Cover Sheet
	Communication_Coppola


	D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES
	1. Temporary Closure of Jordan Road for Migrating Amphibians
	Cover Sheet

	2. NH Department of Justice Grant Acceptance
	Cover Sheet

	3. Downtown Infrastructure Improvements  
	Cover Sheet


	E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS
	F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS
	G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS
	H. REPORTS - MORE TIME
	1. Loretta Simonds – Request to Remove a Nearby City Tree
	Cover Sheet


	I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING
	J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING
	K. RESOLUTIONS
	1. Relating to the Appropriation of Funds for the Win
	Cover Sheet
	Resolution R-2022-03_referral
	Resolution R-2022-04_referral

	2. Relating to the Appropriation of Funds for the Tho
	Cover Sheet
	Resolution R-2022-05_referral

	3. Council Policy: Relating to the Legislative Proces
	Cover Sheet
	Resolution R-2022-06_referral


	 NON PUBLIC SESSION
	 ADJOURNMENT



